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The incidence of hip fractures in patients with chronic kidney 
disease (CKD) is considerably higher than that of the general 
population (1). Although the management of CKD has improved, 
surgical treatment of hip fractures in patients with CKD is an 
ongoing challenge, especially in dialysis patients. There is con-
siderable evidence that hip fractures in patients with CKD pre-
dict high mortality. Based on previous studies, the one-year 
mortality of CKD patients who sustain a hip fracture is up to 
70%, and dialysis patients had a 13.7 greater chance of death at 
one-year post-surgery compared to age and sex matched non-
dialysis patients (2,3). Two obvious factors may contribute to 
the increased mortality among patients on dialysis who sustain 
a hip fracture: 1) the higher prevalence of comorbidities, 2) the 
higher rate of numerous postoperative complications.
 Individualized surgical treatment according to the patient’s 
condition should be planned and carried out using a detailed 
preoperative risk assessment (4). The urgent and unexpected 
nature of hip fracture surgery (HFS) limits the amount of time 
available to optimize the overall condition of the patient before 
surgery. It has been thought that earlier surgery provides better 
results in HFS. However, it is recommended that patients at high 
risk recuperate before surgery to avoid deterioration caused by 
the “second hit” of the surgical procedure. Therefore, it is im-
portant to find a balance between the timing of surgery and the 
patient’s physical condition. In previous studies, delaying sur-
gery by more than 48 hours in elderly patients with hip fractures 
led to an increase in post-surgery mortality rates. However, a 
recent study showed that delaying surgery for several days did 
not negatively impact the incidence of postoperative adverse 
events (5).
 Clinical outcomes after treatment of a hip fracture in patients 
on chronic hemodialysis are frequently worsened by complica-
tions such as wound hematoma, prolonged drainage, infection, 
implant failure, and nonunion. Dialysis patients often have a 
deranged electrolyte balance and are more likely to suffer from 
anemia of chronic disease or malnutrition, all of which increase 
the risk of infection. Renal osteodystrophy and osteoporosis can 
also lead to biological and mechanical failure after HFS (6). There-
fore, a team approach involving an expert nephrologist and or-
thogeriatrician is essential to reduce early complications and 
early mortality. The use of medications to manage renal osteo-
dystrophy other than osteoporosis can also help improve out-

comes after HFS. 
 All dialysis patients undergoing HFS should be offered a mul-
tidisciplinary assessment and intervention to prevent subse-
quent osteoporotic fracture. It must be noted that dialysis pa-
tients may not receive standard rehabilitation because they are 
unable to participate in rehabilitation while undergoing dialy-
sis. Another factor adversely affecting patients with CKD follow-
ing hip fracture is that bisphosphonates are contraindicated in 
advanced renal impairment. Comprehensive intervention in-
cluding physical therapy, occupational therapy, and fall preven-
tion along with management of CKD-mineral and bone disor-
der (MBD) may prevent a secondary fracture after HFS. It is note-
worthy that a significant decline in the rates of hip fracture and 
hospital mortality in CKD patients between 2003 and 2011 was 
reported in a recent large population study by improvement in 
management of CKD-MBD (7).
 In conclusion, a hip fracture in patients with CKD can have 
serious consequences and poses a serious challenge for surgeons. 
Physicians should be aware that a comprehensive treatment 
approach reduces the morbidity and mortality of hip fractures 
in CKD patients. We anticipate that the future establishment of 
a robust protocol for the treatment of hip fractures in patients 
with CKD will improve postoperative morbidity and mortality.
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